COROWA HISTORY

It was mid-1978 and I was on a month trip South from the Sunshine Coast to see as many military vehicle enthusiasts, particularly GPA folk, as I was able.  My destination was to be Adelaide to visit Alan Newton.  Alan was a name familiar to me, however, I had not had the pleasure of meeting him.  He was a fellow GPA owner.  Like any trip for me, it was Sydney, Canberra and Melbourne, with research, museums and people along the way.  I got to meet Cameron Smith at Yass with his $53 GPA, John Belfield and Eddie Bourke in Melbourne, then Alan at Valley View in Adelaide.  I visited Don Wilson in Mildura on the way home.  These were all GPA guys.  There may have been others along the way.
Alan was, and still is, a great guy.  I arrived at his home in the morning to be quickly escorted to the backyard to see a GPA, DUKW, ½ ton Command Car, Jeep and much other gear.  That was heaven, all in a small suburban backyard.  It was then a trip into town to visit the NOS spare parts men of old.  Alan and I spoke about pulling GPA owners together from all across the country for a National get-together, a Swim-In.  This was very exciting.  Alan said he would muster up all the guys (and girls) from the South and I undertook to stir enthusiasm with the boys in the North.  There were very few GPA’s in the North in those days, let alone any running.  It was decided that March 1980 would be the most suitable time for the first meeting as a number of guys had their GPA’s in various stages of restoration and that they would have approximately 20 months to prepare.
Alan suggested Corowa on the mighty Murray River as a great meeting place.  I travelled home via Corowa to check it out.  It was perfect, the river looked great, Ball Park Caravan Park looked great, the town people were great, all was great.  That was the humble beginning of a great event to follow.  On arriving home I immediately started work on a GPA hull and chassis I had found in the Quilpie area of Queensland.  Things progressed well until a major operation all but stopped me during 1979.  The GPA work was forced to stop as well.  What I was able to do was prepare a 40 page history of the GPA from information I had available at the time, draw up and screen print two large flags and smaller banners for the meet, and try to encourage Queenslanders to the event.  I kept news of the booklet and the flags a secret until I reached Corowa.  They were to be a surprise.  Queenslanders were hard to encourage as distance was their excuse.  I recall I was the only Queenslander at that first event.
Seven GPA’s arrived in 1980, the first being Peter Short from Sydney followed by Reg Butler, Roger Ross, Cameron Smith, Eddie Bourke, Bob Nicol and Alan Newton (possibly not in that order).  Eddie arrived with his GPA on the back of a beautiful 2 ½ ton, 6x6, GMC.  Alan arrived with his GPA on a trailer, not yet seaworthy, but with a determination to have it in the water.  All vehicles swam by the weeks end.  Trailers were towed in the water, trailers were negotiated across the backwater with paddles.  Each sank by intent.  It was all great fun.  Other MV’s arrived from Sydney, Melbourne and everywhere in between.  It proved to be a brilliant inaugural meeting.
Eight GPA’s arrived in 1981 and five in 1983.  I was not able to attend in 1982.  The additional vehicle was that of Tony Van De Ven.  All eight vehicles swam.  Corowa was a great place to be each March.
The early years were barely organized, but rather just happened.  They were very informal, but great fun.  Enthusiasts would turn up for up to a week and many yarns were exchanged under a tree or on the water.  The street parade took place from the very first year.  I think the town people wondered what was happening.  The local newspaper highlighted photos and articles.  Parts were also swapped on an informal basis.  It was mandatory that visitors made the pilgrimage to the RAOC Museum at Bandiana, Plumb and Creighton’s scrap metal yard at Wodonga and Upton’s yard at Corowa.  Other treasure houses were also visited.  It was asked if the event should take place each two years, however, popular opinion was that it had to happen annually.  Annually won the day, and it has continued that way ever since.
The Queenslanders became aroused after the success of the first couple of years.  Slowly they caught the vision and took GPA’s and other MV’s to Corowa.  Distance became of lesser importance.
My next visit was 1999 for the twenty year anniversary.  It had been a long drought for me.  It was exciting, amazing, to see sixteen GPA’s in a row, including “Half-Safe”, even after several vehicles had gone overseas some years earlier.  In hindsight, it is great to see these overseas vehicles have fallen into very good and thankful homes in Europe.  I know other GPA’s have visited Corowa in the years since 1999.
It has been exciting to see Corowa go on from strength to strength over 28 years.  The gathering has become probably the biggest MV event in Australia today, and attracted visitors from all around the globe.  I thank Alan for all he did in pulling Corowa together in those early years, and to Jan Thompson and committee for carrying on the hard work of organization and planning.  I remember Jan was a very young school girl at that 1980 meet and just loved to be around those great trucks.
The historical side of the GPA is a passion of mine and I am particularly looking forward to 2009 for the 30 year anniversary for what will be another brilliant event.
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